NHS

Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS’ MEETING

A meeting of the Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors will
take place on Wednesday, 1 August 2018 in The Hatcher Room, next to Constance Green

Start: 5.45pm

Finish: 8.00pm
(Private discussion for Governors and the Board will commence at 5.15pm)

Hall, St. Aidan’s Church of England High School, Oatlands Drive, Harrogate, HG2 8JR

Non-Executive Director Appraisals
To receive the verbal update for comment

Chair of Governors/
Public Governor

AGENDA
Time | Item | Item Lead Paper No.
No.
545 | 1.0 | Welcome and apologies for absence Mrs Angela Schofield, -
Welcome to the public and setting the context of the Chairman
meeting
545 | 2.0 Minutes of the meeting held on 2 May 2018 Mrs Angela Schofield, 2.0
To review and approve the minutes Chairman
5.50 | 3.0 Matters arising and review of action log Mrs Angela Schofield, 3.0
To provide updates on progress of actions Chairman
5.55 | 4.0 Declarations of interest Mrs Angela Schofield, 4.0
To declare any interests relevant to the agenda and to Chairman
receive any changes to the register of interests
555 | 5.0 Chairman’s verbal update on key issues Mrs Angela Schofield,
To receive the verbal update for consideration Chairman -
6.05 | 6.0 Governor Sub-Committee Reports Mrs Angela Schofield,
To receive the reports for comment Chairman
6.1 | Governor Working Group - Volunteering and Mrs Pat Jones, Public 6.1
Education Governor
6.2 Governor Working Group - Membership Ms Pamela Allen, Deputy | 6.2
Development and Communications Chair of Governors/
Public Governor
6.3 | Patient and Public Involvement — Learning from Miss Sue Eddleston 6.3
Patient Experience Group Public Governor
6.4 | Update from the Deputy Chair of Governors on Ms Pamela Allen, Deputy | -
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6.15 | 7.0 HDFT Constitution Review including Mrs Angela Schofield,
a) Constitution Chairman 7.0a
b) Constitution Working Group Terms of 7.0b
Reference
c) Procedure for Management of Governor 7.0c
Conduct Concerns
d) Remuneration, Nominations and Conduct 7.0d
Committee Terms of Reference
To receive the report for comment and approval
7.1 Governor Code of Conduct 7.1
To receive the report for comment and approval
7.2 Procedure for disagreements between Council of 7.2
Governors and the Board
To receive the report for comment and approval
6.35 [ 8.0 | Annual Report and Accounts 2017/18 (including Mr Chris Thompson,
the External Audit Assurance Report to the Non-Executive Director
Council of Governors)
To receive the reports for comment Mr Rashpal Khangura, Presentation
KPMG
6.45 | 9.0 | Audit Committee update on the External Auditor | Mr Chris Thompson, 9.0
Performance Non-Executive
To receive and respond to questions from the floor Director/Audit Committee
Chair
6.55 — 7.05pm — Break
7.05 | 10.0 | Presentation — Update from the Freedom to Dr Sylvia Wood, Deputy | Presentation
Speak Up Guardian Director of Governance
and Freedom to Speak
Up Guardian
7.20 | 11.0 | Chief Executive’s Strategic and Operational Dr Ros Tolcher, Chief Presentation
Update, including Integrated Board Report Executive
To receive the update and report for comment
7.35 | 12.0 | Question and Answer Session for members of Mrs Angela Schofield, -
the public and Governors Chairman
To receive and respond to questions from the floor
relating to the agenda
7.50 | 13.0 | Any other relevant business not included on the | Mrs Angela Schofield, -
agenda Chairman
By permission of the Chairman
7.55 | 14.0 | Member Evaluation Mrs Angela Schofield, -
Chairman
8.00 | 15.0 | Close of meeting Mrs Angela Schofield, -
Chairman

Date and time of next meeting —

Wednesday, 7 November 2018 at 5.45 pm (private meeting commences at 5.15 pm) — venue to be

confirmed
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Paper 2.0

NHS

Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

Council of Governors’ Meeting

Minutes of the public Council of Governors’ meeting held on 2 May 2018 at 17:45 hrs
at St. Aidan’s Church of England High School, Oatlands Drive, Harrogate, HG2 8JR

Present: Mrs Angela Schofield, Chairman
Ms Pamela Allen, Public Governor/Deputy Chair of Council of
Governors
Dr Pam Bagley, Stakeholder Governor
Mrs Cath Clelland, Public Governor
Mrs Angie Colvin, Corporate Affairs and Membership Manager
Mr Jonathan Coulter, Finance Director/Deputy Chief Executive
Mrs Liz Dean, Public Governor
Miss Sue Eddleston, Public Governor
Mrs Emma Edgar, Staff Governor
Mrs Jill Foster, Chief Nurse
Mr Rob Harrison, Chief Operating Officer
Ms Carolyn Heaney, Stakeholder Governor
Mrs Pat Jones, Public Governor
Mrs Mikalie Lord, Staff Governor
Mrs Rosemary Marsh, Public Governor
Mr Andy Masters, Staff Governor
Mr David Plews, Deputy Director of Improvement and Transformation
Mrs Katherine Roberts, Company Secretary
Mrs Laura Robson, Non-Executive Director
Dr Daniel Scott, Staff Governor
Dr David Scullion, Medical Director
Mrs Maureen Taylor, Non-Executive Director
Mr Chris Thompson, Non-Executive Director
Dr Ros Tolcher, Chief Executive
Mr lan Ward, Non-Executive Director
Mrs Lesley Webster, Non-Executive Director

In attendance: 8 members of the public
Mr Richard Chillery, Operational Director, Children’s and County Wide
Community Care Directorate

Ms Amanda Paley, Lancashire Teaching Hospital, Nye Bevan
Programme
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1. Welcome and apologies for absence

Mrs Schofield was delighted to see members of the public at the meeting and offered
them a warm welcome. She hoped they would find the meeting interesting and
informative and welcomed questions for Governors, or any member of the Board, in
attendance. She asked that any questions for item 10.0 on the agenda to be
submitted during the break.

She introduced Mr Plews who was attending on behalf of Mr Marshall and Ms Paley
from Lancashire Teaching Hospital who was shadowing Mr Harrison as part of the
Nye Bevan Programme.

Apologies were received from Mr Tony Doveston, Public Governor, Mrs Beth Finch,
Stakeholder Governor, Dr Sheila Fisher, Public Governor, Cllr. Phil Ireland,
Stakeholder Governor, County Councillor John Mann, Stakeholder Governor, Mr
Phillip Marshall, Director of Workforce and Organisational Development, Mrs Zoe
Metcalfe, Public Governor, Mr Steve Treece, Public Governor and, Dr Jim Woods,
Stakeholder Governor.

2. Minutes of the last meeting, 3 February 2018

The minutes of the last meeting on 3 February were agreed as a true and accurate
record subject to the following amendments requested by Mrs Clelland:

Page 8, 3" paragraph would be amended to read —

Mrs Clelland expressed concerns regarding the timing of this matter; dealing with a
pay increment for Mr Thompson before the new company had been set up and could
demonstrate its benefits.

Page 9, penultimate paragraph would be amended to read —

Mrs Clelland made further comments regarding representation from a Trust Governor
on the Harrogate Healthcare Facilities Management (HHFM) Board, workforce terms
and conditions, and tax benefits.

It was noted that the creation of HHFM, and the transfer of assets and staff to the
new company, would not be a significant or material transaction and did not therefore
require approval by the Council of Governors. This had been confirmed following
consideration of the Trust’s Constitution, the Trust’s legal advisers, and also by NHS
Improvement.

3. Matters arising and review of action log

Iltem 1 — Mr Plews provided a further update on the Global Health Exchange
Programme.

The Trust would soon be welcoming a further three nurses in May taking the
programme workforce to a total of nine.
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To date, the Trust had successfully supported four nurses to gain their Nursing and
Midwifery Council (NMC) registration and was currently preparing two nurses for their
objective structured clinical examination (OSCE), scheduled to take place in the
coming weeks.

The programme continued to grow in strength and members of the theatres
department had recently completed interviews via Skype, successfully appointing
four theatre nurses. Conditional offers had been issued and members of the
resourcing team were supporting the nurses to complete the required NMC
processes before arriving in the UK later this year.

Following a recent visit by colleagues from Health Education England, during which
members of the Trust were interviewed for a promotional video regarding the
programme, the final edit was currently taking place before its official launch. The
video would then be used to promote the programme and the Trust’s involvement to
NHS trusts throughout the UK and would be shown to nurses across the world to
encourage them to consider the NHS as a place to work. A link to the video would
be shared with Governors when it was available.

Finally, Mr Plews suggested that further updates would be provided to Governors by
exception rather than at each meeting; this was agreed and the action would be
marked as complete.

At this stage in the meeting, Mrs Schofield took a question from Mrs Dean, Public
Governor:

‘There have been news stories regarding visas and sponsorship licences being
a problem for doctors. How is this affecting the Global Health Exchange
Programme and the employment of other employees? Can you give assurance
that staffing levels are being affected?’

Mr Plews confirmed the Trust was aware of these issues. The Trust had a Brexit
communication plan drawn up however, clearly there were issues around immigration
not related to Brexit. The Trust would continue to await formal announcements from
the Government.

Dr Tolcher added that these issues were primarily impacting on medical staff
however, NHS Employers had a strong voice and was lobbying to Government to put
nurses on the exemption list.

Mrs Schofield thanked Mr Plews for his update.

There were no other matters arising.

ACTION:

e Share link to the Global Health Exchange Programme promotional
video with Governors.
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4, Declaration of interests

Mrs Schofield relayed an additional declaration of interest from Mr Doveston to Paper
4.0 which had been circulated prior to the meeting. Mr Doveston had declared that
he was now a Director of Oakdale Golf Club Limited with effect from Wednesday 14th
March 2018.

It was noted Mr Coulter and Mr Thompson were directors of Harrogate Healthcare
Facilities Management. No agenda items were planned which would present a
conflict of interest. It was however agreed that Mr Coulter and Mr Thompson could
participate fully in any items which included reference to Harrogate Healthcare
Facilities Management.

5. Chairman’s verbal update

Mrs Schofield paid tribute to Mr McLean who, having moved away from the area, had
left the Trust at the end of April, for his enormous commitment as Non-Executive
Director. New Non-Executive Director appointments were in progress including a
replacement for Mr Ward who would be leaving the Trust at the end of September.

Council of Governors’ Notice of Election would go live on 9 May and information
sessions for people interested in the role of a Governor had been arranged for 9 and
14 May; further details were available in Ms Allen’s report at item 6.2 on the agenda.
A Stakeholder Governor from HHFM would also be progressed in line with the
elections timetable however this was a separate process to the elections for public
and staff Governors.

Mrs Schofield was delighted to welcome staff delivering the 0-19 Healthy Child
Programme and other children’s services in Stockton-on-Tees. Initial feedback
received confirmed the staff were pleased to be part of the Trust.

Mrs Schofield thanked staff from the Infection, Prevention and Control team for their
interesting and informative ‘Medicine for Members’ Event held at the beginning of
April.

Moving on to the Trust’s performance, which Dr Tolcher would be presenting in
further detail later in the meeting, Mrs Schofield highlighted the excellent
performance in 2017/18; one of the few Trusts in the country who had met all the
required national targets. The Trust however, did not meet its financial control total
and this would have an impact on the financial plan for 2018/19. The new
Endoscopy Suite was due to open in late June and developments had commenced in
the Emergency Department. Financial challenges remained and there continued to
be risks associated with recruitment of medical, nursing and clinical staff.

Mrs Schofield stated she had been at the Trust now for six months and was
extremely proud to be part of such an excellent organisation. She acknowledged the
hard work and commitment of all the staff and thanked each and every one for their
professional and enthusiastic approach.

Finally, Mrs Schofield highlighted one of the most enjoyable parts of her role;
awarding staff with a ‘Making a Difference Award’ and ‘Team of the Month’ alongside
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Dr Tolcher. Three such awards were given out the previous day demonstrating the
incredible lengths staff go to in order to provide high quality care to patients and
support for their colleagues.

There were no questions for Mrs Schofield.

6. Governor Sub-Committee Reports

Mrs Schofield moved on to clarify the role of the two formal sub committees and the
Patient and Public Involvement, Learning from Patient Experience Group. She said
how important it was for the general public to hear about the work of these sub-
committees and thanked Governors for their commitment and involvement.

6.1 Volunteering and Education

The report from the Volunteering and Education Governor Working Group,
chaired by Mrs Jones, had been circulated prior to the meeting and was taken
as read.

Mrs Jones was delighted to confirm that the Trust had 608 active volunteers
who gave so many hours to the hospital and services across the community.
She also highlighted the work of the End of Life Support Volunteers;
Governors had received a recent talk from one of the volunteers which was
incredibly moving and she reiterated her thanks for their care and support.

There were no questions for Mrs Jones.
6.2 Membership Development and Communications

The report from the Membership Development and Communications
Governor Working Group, chaired by Ms Allen, had been circulated prior to
the meeting and was taken as read.

Ms Allen highlighted the forthcoming Council of Governors’ Elections and
promoted the information sessions being held for people interested in
standing to be a Governor.

She also commented on the Annual Members’ Meeting (AMM) scheduled to
take place on 25 July.

Mrs Dean asked why there had been a change to the timing of the AMM
which had been previously held in September; she commented that July was
holiday season, the first week of school holidays, and felt this could impact on
the number of attendees.

Mrs Schofield explained the AMM should be convened within a reasonable
timescale after the end of the financial year but must not be before the Annual
Report and Accounts had been laid before Parliament.

Ms Allen supported holding the AMM in July.
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Dr Scott agreed with Mrs Dean’s comments and asked the Chairman to avoid
holding the AMM in school holidays.

Mrs Schofield asked for a general consensus from Governors and it was
agreed to change the meeting back to September.

There were no questions for Ms Allen.

ACTION:
e Re-arrange AMM in September.

6.3 Patient and Public Involvement — Learning from Patient Experience

The report from Miss Eddleston, on the last meeting of the Learning from
Patient Experience Group, had been circulated prior to the meeting and was
taken as read.

Miss Eddleston highlighted the successful recruitment event held on Saturday
3 February.

There were no questions for Miss Eddleston.
6.4 Annual Business Plan 2018/19-2019/20

Ms Allen summarised the Governor involvement in the annual Business Plan
meetings led by Mrs Gillet, Deputy Director of Planning and Mr McKie, Deputy
Director of Finance. The Group performs a key function on the Trust's annual
business planning process; a requirement of the Health and Social Care Act
2012 that in preparing the Trust’s forward plan, the Board of Directors must
have regard to the views of the Council of Governors.

Recent meetings had been held on 19 February, 12 March and 30 April.
Governors had received updates regarding the financial, operational
performance and workforce elements of the draft plan. Governors were also
briefed about other potential sources of income including information
regarding plans to further develop the Trust’s private patient income, although
it was noted that this was below the level (i.e. 5% or more of the proportion of
its total income in any financial year) at which the Governors would need to
approve the plans. The Operational Plan 2018/19 was submitted to NHS
Improvement on 30 April 2018.

There were no questions for Ms Allen and Mrs Schofield thanked Governors
for attending the meetings.

7. Quality Priorities for 2018/19

The Quality Priorities report had been circulated prior to the meeting and was taken
as read.
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Mrs Foster outlined the purpose of the Quality Account, an integral part of the Annual
Report and Account, which reflected both on the highest priorities of the Trust for the
forthcoming year and reported on progress made in the past year.

Mrs Foster highlighted the importance of stakeholder engagement in producing the
Quiality Account and the priorities for improvement in 2018/19 would be:

Ensuring effective learning from incidents, complaints and good practice.
Reducing the morbidity and mortality related to sepsis.

Improving the clinical model of care for acute services.

Increasing patients and the public participation in the development of
services.

o Promoting safer births, with a specific focus on reducing stillbirths.

O O O O

Progress made on the first two priorities was being continued from last year and the
fourth priority was an extension from last year, building on the excellent involvement
with the Youth Forum.

There were no questions for Mrs Foster.

8. Presentation — Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust —the largest
provider of Healthy Child Services in the Country

Mr Chillery provided an overview of the Trust's Healthy Child Services detailing
existing and new contracts across North Yorkshire, Middlesbrough, Darlington,
County Durham, Stockton-on-Tees, Gateshead and Sunderland.

He confirmed that a further 379 community based staff would be transferring to the
Trust between April and July 2018 to deliver these new contracts to join the existing
1,432 community based workforce.

Mr Chillery outlined the latest commissioning guidance and acknowledged that staff
were often working in deprived communities.

He referred to national outcomes; ensuring that every child had the best start in life,
ready to learn at two, and ready for school at five. Research had shown that children
undergo huge brain development as well as their social, emotional and cognitive
development in the first two years of life and Health Visitors were focussed on
collaborative wording to deliver this vision.

Mr Chillery explained how the Trust was becoming a key partner in strategic
discussions and influence across these areas to deliver the core public health offer
for all children.

Finally, Mr Chillery summarised the aims of the 0-19 programme; a suite of services
provided by the Trust, with examples including:

e Helping parents develop and sustain a strong bond with children.

e Supporting parents in keeping children healthy and safe and reaching their full
potential.

e Protecting children from serious disease, through screening and immunisation.
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¢ Reducing childhood obesity by promoting healthy eating and physical activity.

Mr Chillery confirmed that providing Healthy Child Services across such a wide
geographical area was a significant challenge but an exciting development for the
Trust and he acknowledged the Youth Forum for their creative and passionate
involvement in developing ‘Our Hopes for Healthcare’; making healthcare accessible
to children and young people. *

Mrs Schofield opened up the floor for questions.

Mrs Marsh referred to the challenges and asked how community-based staff were
made to feel part of the Trust.

Mr Chillery confirmed that he had received excellent feedback from staff and they
were particularly delighted that the Chairman had paid them a visit. He expressed
the importance of articulating the Trust as a community and acute provider of
services.

Mrs Clelland asked if the Directorate’s remit included mental health.

Mr Chillery confirmed that a tier 1 level of the 0-19 service offered some early
intervention work, but more complex needs were signposted to the relevant services
in the appropriate area.

Mrs Lennon, Chair of the Patient Voice Group (PVG) commented that the Group
were currently working closely with the Children’s and County Wide Community Care
Directorate to listen to the voice of the child. They were going to Beamish in County
Durham and visiting two local schools in North Yorkshire to talk to children, listen to
what they thought about healthcare, and promote the ‘Hopes for Healthcare’
consultation.

There were no further questions for Mr Chillery.
Mrs Schofield thanked Mr Chillery for an informative and interesting presentation and
commented that Governors would be keen to hear more about future developments.
She confirmed the Board would be focussing on these services at a seminar in June.
Mr Chillery referred to the significant amount of key performance indicators
associated with each service contract and how the data would provide the Board and
the Council of Governors with further detailed information. He highlighted the
positive relationship the Trust had with commissioners in each area and the
Directorate was working hard to provide a high quality service.
Further details about children’s services could be found on the Trust’s website. *

9. Chief Executive’s Strategic and Operational Update, including Integrated Board
Report (IBR) and Operational Plan 2018/19

Dr Tolcher presented the following headlines:

Operational Performance in 2017/18
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Dr Tolcher highlighted that April marked the start of a new year; her timely
presentation looked back over the previous 12 months and looked at plans for the
coming year. She described the last 12 months as one to go down in history for the
NHS as well as being exceptionally demanding for the Trust. More people than ever
had been treated during this time and nationally it was becoming harder for the NHS
to sustain high quality care and retain/recruit its workforce. She went on to thank all
staff across the Trust and HHFM for their hard work over the last 12 months and
thanked Governors and all volunteers for their continued support.

Taking a snapshot from the March 2018 Integrated Board Report (IBR), Dr Tolcher
confirmed the good news that the Trust had achieved all of the key national
standards for the full year 2017/18 however, it was becoming harder to meet the 4-
hour A&E target and the 18 week referral to treatment standard. The slide in her
presentation demonstrated how, in line with the rest of the country, the Trust was
struggling to maintain these standards and the biggest area of concern was the non-
elective demand, i.e. emergencies.

Referring to the Mr Chillery’s presentation earlier, Dr Tolcher was delighted to
highlight two areas from the IBR; children’s services — 10-14 day new birth visit and
2.5 year review — both excellent performances from Children’s Services.

Moving on to finance, Dr Tolcher highlighted that the Trust had reported a £1.1m
surplus after receiving Sustainability and Transformation funding, which was £4.5m
less than planned. While this was positive, bearing in mind not many Trusts had
reported a surplus, it was important to understand that the underlying position was a
loss of £2.4m which was very concerning. Dr Tolcher explained that the cash
position remained a concern and there was a lot of work ongoing to carefully manage
this position as this would have an impact on capital investment opportunities.

Dr Tolcher talked about other notable achievements for the Trust during the last 12
months including the 2017 NHS Staff Survey results; the scores of which remained in
the upper quartile against similar organisations. She was pleased to report that,
although there had been a significant increase in activity, there had been a 10%
reduction in the number of complaints received. There had been a big reduction in
C.Difficile cases; seven in 2017/18, of which a lapse in care contributed to the
outcome in two. Other highlights included the opening of the new Sterile Services
Suite, new contracts for Children’s Services worth £16m, and the creation of HHFM.
Three hundred and twenty colleagues had now transferred to HHFM including
catering, porters and estates staff and their focus was to continue to deliver high
guality services to the Trust.

Whilst there had been lots of positive achievements, Dr Tolcher did refer to the
ongoing challenges for the future including the need to address was the adverse
spending position and how acute hospital beds would be used. The Trust had
relatively high rates of patients with longer lengths of stay (more than seven or 21
days), in particular patients aged over 85. Over the last 12 months, delayed transfers
of care had been higher than the previous year despite a considerable effort in this
area. The total number of falls had been similar to 2016/17 however, the number of
falls causing harm had increased slightly to 21 cases; these were not all inpatient
falls and included falls in the car park, so again this year this would be a key area of
focus. Close monitoring of falls had shown a spike in one particular area in
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November/December so targeted work, led by the Chief Nurse and the intervention
of falls huddles, was starting to show improvements.

Dr Tolcher referred to the top scoring risks in April 2018 taken from the Board
Assurance Framework and Trust Corporate Risk Registers. Both financial and
operational risks were linked closely to the workforce and concerns remain around
the ability to recruit medical, nursing and clinical staff. A new risk highlighted was the
risk that critical infrastructure was not fit for purpose following a piece of work over
the last 12 months to look at the future inpatient bed requirement based on historical
trends, population growth, and workforce to meet such demands.

Planning for 2018/19

Dr Tolcher confirmed that the Board and the organisation’s ambition would be to

focus on:
e Having the right people.
e Delivering care in the right place.
e Enabling the right caseload.
¢ Right values and behaviours.

Dr Tolcher described the focus on the Trust continuing to be a great employer; “if we
get it right for our people we get it right for our patients.”

Summarising a number of plans, Dr Tolcher explained that in order to receive the
additional incentive funding of £4m the Trust would need to ‘balance the books’
requiring a savings plan of £10.2m for 2018/19. Work was ongoing with the Trust’s
main commissioner, Harrogate and Rural District Clinical Commissioning Group
(HaRD CCG), to deliver a new contract different to the previous payment by results
system. It would also be a transitional year for adult community services in
Harrogate following the end of the national vanguard; aimed to transform the way
care is provided locally with GPs, community services, hospitals, mental health and
social care staff working together to support people to remain independent, safe and
well at home. There would also be the mobilisation of additional Children’s
Community services in Gateshead, Sunderland and Stockton.

Mrs Schofield thanked Dr Tolcher for her update and opened up questions from the
floor.

Mr Crawley, member of the public, commented on Dr Tolcher’s reference to future
planning in relation to demographics and increased pressure on the Trust in
achieving targets and bed capacity.

Mrs Edgar asked if Dr Tolcher would be able to explain the new contract
arrangements at a future meeting; it was hoped this would be included in Dr
Tolcher’s presentation on 1 August.

Mrs Clelland confirmed that Dr Tolcher’s presentation had addressed a question she
had submitted on falls and she was pleased to hear that the falls huddles were
improving the situation. She was still concerned however by the reported falls
causing harm up by 34% and asked what measures were being taken to address
what was causing such falls, including those in the hospital car park.
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Mrs Clelland was also pleased to hear about positive engagement with staff however,
she referred to the relatively high levels of sickness absence.

Dr Tolcher confirmed that sickness absences were monitored very closely and it was
recognised that sickness throughout the NHS was higher than that in private
business. She acknowledged the variety of reasons for staff being off sick and
confirmed that the Trust continued to focus on a range of health and wellbeing
measures to support staff to stay well and return to work. Overall the Trust
performed relatively well regarding sickness absence compared to other
organisations, but a spike in January 2018 was related to infectious diseases,
respiratory illness and individual resilience. Dr Tolcher clarified that staff off work
with diarrhoea and vomiting should not return to work until they were 48 hours clear
of symptoms.

Mrs Foster thanked Mrs Clelland for her question about falls and was pleased to
report that in the last four years there had been a 30% reduction in falls on a
background of increasing capacity and a time when patients were at their most
vulnerable. She did however state that the figure this year was disappointing and,
following a route cause analysis, this showed that 13 out of 14 falls were
unavoidable. There had been a number of initiatives introduced to promote a safe
stay in hospital including a new information mat on the patient’s bedside table. This
including useful information such as visiting times, a uniform guide to who’s who, and
six simple steps to keep patients safe during their stay in hospital. Finally, Mrs
Foster described how national falls reporting guidance had changed and fractured
hips as a result of a fall, previously reported as moderate, would now be reported as
severe. Mrs Foster wanted to bring this to the attention of Governors as this could
appear to increase the number of severe falls.

Mrs Heaney commented on sustainability and transformation funding and the inability
to invest. She asked Dr Tolcher to provide the implications of this.

Mr Coulter explained that last year the Trust had missed out on some of the
sustainability and transformation funding to the tune of £2.5 - £3m. Some projects
would be completing this year, including the upgrade in the Emergency Department,
however there were other projects which required significant funds that the Trust
could not commit to.

Dr Tolcher also added that tangible changes were occurring across the system in
West Yorkshire and Harrogate including a range of clinical priority programmes such
as stroke and vascular services. It was hoped that the transition to an Integrated
Care System would take place in the next 12 months and a public announcement
would be expected soon. She confirmed that huge progress was being made
however, this was not particularly visible as yet at a patient level or with all staff.
Another review in 12 months would enable the public to see how much has been
achieved.

A member of the public asked for clarity on the services provided in the Endoscopy
Suite. Mr Harrison confirmed that currently the Trust had two procedure rooms
undertaking different types of scopes seven days per week. These rooms were fully
utilised and, as national screening across the country continued to grow, the Trust
developed a business case two years ago to extend these services. The new suite
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would include five procedure rooms in total; three of which would be used upon
opening the new suite and further rooms would be used in line with demand. The
Endoscopy Suite would also be supported by the new Sterile Services Suite built last
year which now provides much better space and environment and the ability to clean
and process the scopes.

There were no further questions for Dr Tolcher.

ACTION:

¢ Include the new contract arrangements with HaRD CCG at the next
public Council of Governors’ meeting on 1 August.

10. Question and Answer session for members of the public and Governors

Mrs Schofield moved to the tabled questions submitted prior to the meeting and
during the break.

Mrs Jones, Public Governor, had submitted the following question:

“Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust work with many young people in
the Youth Forum and also with the apprenticeships, might it be a good idea to
co-op a young person on to our Council of Governors' so that they could
attend our meetings as it would be interesting to hear their views and have
their input?

Mrs Colvin confirmed that the excellent work of the Youth Forum was reported
through the Governor Working Group, Membership Development and
Communication; a sub-committee of the Council of Governors. The Youth Forum
received an invitation to each public Council of Governors’ meeting. She also
clarified that any member of the Trust could nominate themselves to stand as a
Governor in an election with a vacant seat where they reside. Elections were widely
promoted to all members from the age of 16 and the general public across a variety
of communication forums. The Trust currently had over 600 members aged between
16-21.

Dr Tolcher thanked Mrs Jones for her question and would welcome the Youth Forum
having seats at the public Council of Governors’ meeting. There was also going to
be a review of the Constitution and this could be considered at the same time.

Mrs Clelland, Public Governor, had submitted the following questions:

“At the Governor meeting in August 2017, | think, we had a presentation
describing a new initiative aimed at getting teams of staff communicating and
working together better to reduce such as “falls resulting in harm”. We were
led to believe this would improve our performance and most importantly
patient outcomes.

Our performance on falls has not improved but would seem to have worsened
what conclusion should governors reach?”

Mrs Clelland felt that her question on the subject of falls had been suitably answered
within the presentations and discussion already held in the meeting.
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“Complaints — how many complaints relate to the café in reception area and
what is the theme in those complaints?”

Mr Harrison confirmed that the Trust had received comments about the café, but no
formal complaints. Unfortunately, there had been some staffing issues which had
meant the café had closed at 3pm instead of 4pm over the period of time in question.
A decision had been made not to leave agency staff running the café on their own
without the support from HHFM staff who were responsible for the running of the
café.

Mr Harrison was pleased to report that, following a discussion with the Managing
Director of HHFM, recruitment for more staff was in progress and they were working
on extending the café opening hours. Mr Harrison also clarified that due to the
financial situation, this had impacted on the proposed upgrade to the café however,
this was now for the HHFM Board to take forward as part of their contract to manage
this service.

Mrs Clelland commented that she had observed the café being closed longer rather
than closing early.

Mrs Schofield thanked Mr Harrison for his update and was pleased that work was in
progress to improve such an important resource used by many people, both visitors
and staff.

Mr Kenneth Crawley, member of the public, had submitted a lengthy detailed
guestion regarding problems relating to transition from hospital to other care
arrangements.

Mrs Schofield summarised Mr Crawley’s question and highlighted key points. Mr
Crawley confirmed he would be happy to await a written response outside of the
meeting.

There were no further questions.

ACTION:
e Consider Youth Forum involvement at public Council of Governors’
meetings and within Constitutional review.
o \Written response to be sent to Mr Crawley.

11. Update on the Quality Committee

Mrs Webster provided a detailed update on the purpose and responsibilities of the
Quality Committee; a committee accountable to the Board of Directors to oversee
arrangements for quality governance, seek assurances on the delivery of high quality
care, and regulatory compliance.

Supported by the Chief Nurse, Deputy Director of Governance and Company
Secretary, Mrs Webster described how the work of the Quality Committee evolved
each year. A Governor attended each meeting on a rota basis. The agenda was
structured with six key headings including current concerns, quality reports, patient
safety, patient experience, effective care and outcomes, and regulatory compliance
and governance.

You matter most
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At each meeting the committee would review hot spots to identify current concerns.
This would allow members to look at specific areas in more details and discuss
issues which may affect quality such as the financial recovery plan.

The committee would also look at the integrated board report quality areas in fine
detail, review progress of the Trust’s quality priorities set out in the Quality Account
and receive a wealth of external reports including clinical effectiveness and audit.

Mrs Webster encouraged people to read the Quality Account and acknowledged the
tremendous effort by all staff towards the quality initiatives detailed in the report.

Finally, Mrs Webster confirmed the committee had recently undertaken an
effectiveness survey which had highlighted a number of areas for improvement going
forward and each member of the committee was aiming to become a bronze level
Quality of Care Champion.

There were no questions for Mrs Webster.
Mrs Schofield thanked Mrs Webster for chairing the Quality Committee and everyone
who attended such a busy and effective committee.

12. Any other relevant business not included on the agenda

There were no further items of business.

13. Member Evaluation
Mrs Schofield sought views about the meeting.

The general consensus was that the new layout was preferred however, not ideal for
acoustics and a review of the public seating was required.

Mrs Edgar commented on the responsibility of Governors to hold Non-Executive
Directors to account and requested increased involvement from Non-Executive
Directors throughout the meeting. She also highlighted that Governors could use the
Informal Governors’ meeting forum to decide on questions and themes to raise with
Non-Executive Directors at future public Council of Governors’ meetings.

Mr Ward acknowledged Mrs Edgar’s point and agreed that it would improve the
experience of the meeting for Non-Executive Directors if they could be involved more
by commenting or taking questions.

On reflection, Mrs Dean stated that questions for Non-Executive Directors often
came out of discussion so she would prefer to hear from Non-Executive Directors
first.

Mrs Clelland also added that Non-Executive Directors provide a brief for Governors

in response to concerns or challenges via the Governor and Non-Executive Director
meetings.

You matter most
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Mrs Webster felt it would be useful for Non-Executive Directors to add comment
where appropriate to Executive Director’s updates throughout the meeting.

Mrs Schofield thanked everyone for their comments and asked everyone to think of
ways in which we all contribute to the discussion.

In response to a comment made by a member of the public about the earlier question
regarding the café in the hospital reception area, Mrs Schofield confirmed that there
would be a Stakeholder Governor to represent HHFM however, it was appropriate for
Mr Harrison to respond as Executive Lead with responsibility for managing the
contract with HHFM.

There were no further comments.

ACTION:

o Review public seating layout at future meetings.

e Review structure of Council of Governors meeting re NED
involvement.

14. Close of meeting

Mrs Schofield closed the meeting. She thanked everyone for attending and
confirmed the next meeting would take place on Wednesday, 1 August at 5.45 —
8.00pm

L https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/about/council-of-governors/youth-forum/hopes-for-healthcare/
2 https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/services/childrens-services/
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HDFET Council of Governor Meeting Actions Log — August 2018

Completed Actions

Paper 3.0

NHS

Harrogate and District

NHS Foundation Trust

This document logs actions completed following agreement at Council of Governor meetings. Completed items will remain on the schedule for
the following meeting and then removed.

Outstanding items for action are recorded on the ‘outstanding actions’ document.

Ref | Meeting Date Item Description Director/Manager | Date of completion Confirm action complete
Responsible
1 2 November Update on the Global Health | Mr Phillip Marshall, | Updates provided 18 Complete
2016 Exchange Programme Director of February, 3 May, 2 August, 1
Workforce and November 2017, 3 February
Organisational and 2 May 2018.
Development
2 2 May 2018 Share link to the Global Angie Colvin, 13 July 2018 Complete
Health Exchange Programme | Corporate Affairs
promotional video with and Membership
Governors Manager
3 2 May 2018 Re-arrange AMM in Angie Colvin, Complete
September Corporate Affairs
and Membership
Manager
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Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

HDET Council of Governor Meeting Actions Log — Outstanding Actions

This document logs items agreed at Council of Governor meetings that require action following the meeting. Where necessary, items will be carried
forward onto the Council of Governor agenda in the relevant agreed month. The Director/Manager responsible for the action will be asked to confirm
completion of actions or give a progress update at the following Council of Governor meeting when they do not appear on a future agenda.

When items have been completed they will be marked as such and transferred to the completed actions schedule as evidence.

Ref | Meeting Date Item Description Director/Manager Date due to go to Council of | Detail of progress
Responsible Governor meeting or when
a confirmation of
completion/progress
update is required
1 2 May 2018 Include new contract arrangements with Dr Ros Tolcher, 1 August 2018
HaRD CCG at next Council of Governors’ Chief Executive
meeting
2 2 May 2018 Consider Youth Forum involvement at public | Mrs Angela 1 August 2018
Council of Governors’ meetings and within Schofield, Chairman
Constitutional Review
3 2 May 2018 Written response to be sent to Mr Crawley Mrs Angela 1 August 2018
Schofield, Chairman
4 2 May 2018 Review public seating layout at future Mrs Angela 1 August 2018
meetings Schofield, Chairman
5 2 May 2018 Review structure of Council of Governors’ Mrs Angela 1 August 2018
meeting re NED involvement Schofield, Chairman

You matter most




COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Paper 4.0

NHS

Harrogate and District

NHS Foundation Trust

The following is the current register of the Council of Governors of Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust and their declared interests.
The register is maintained by the Foundation Trust Office, and holds the original signed declaration forms. These are available for inspection

by contacting the office on 01423 554489.

Name Governor
Status

Interests Declared

Mrs Angela Schofield

Chairman

A position of Authority in a charity or
voluntary organisation in the field of health
and social care

Volunteer with Helping Older People (charity).

Ms Pamela Allen

Public elected

NONE

Dr Pamela Bagley

Stakeholder

Any connection with a voluntary or other
organisation contracting for NHS services

Any connection with an organisation, entity
or company considering entering into or
having entered into a financial arrangement
with the NHS Foundation Trust, including
but not limited to, lenders or banks

Dean — Faculty of Health Studies, University of
Bradford commissioned for Under Graduate and Post
Graduate education of Health Service staff and future
staff

The Trust provides placements for University of
Bradford students but this is financed through Health
Education England

Mr lan Barlow

Public elected

AWAITED

You matter most
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Name

Governor
Status

Interests Declared

MBE

Mrs Cath Clelland

Public elected

Directorships, including non-executive
directorships held in private companies or
PLCs (with the exception of those of
dormant companies)

Ownership, part-ownership or directorship
of private companies, business or
consultancies likely or possibly seeking to
do business with the NHS

A position of Authority in a charity or
voluntary organisation in the field of health
and social care

Owner/Director - Canny Consultants Ltd
Non-Executive Director - York St John University, York

Owner/Director - Canny Consultants Ltd
Owner/Director — City Kipping Ltd (dormant)

Non-Executive Director - York St John University, York
— health and social care training

Mr Robert Cowans Public elected AWAITED
Ms Clare Cressey Stakeholder AWAITED
Mrs Liz Dean Public elected NONE

Mr Tony Doveston

Public elected

A position of Authority in a charity or
voluntary organisation in the field of health
and social care

Directorships, including non-executive
directorships held in private companies or
PLCs (with the exception of those of
dormant companies)

Volunteer for Yorkshire Air Ambulance

A Director of Oakdale Golf Club Limited

Miss Sue Eddleston

Public elected

NONE

Mrs Emma Edgar

Staff elected

NONE
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Name

Governor
Status

Interests Declared

Dr Sheila Fisher

Public elected

Directorships, including non-executive
directorships held in private companies or
PLCs (with the exception of those of
dormant companies)

A position of Authority in a charity or
voluntary organisation in the field of health
and social care

Governor (by definition a Director) of Bolton School Ltd

Chair, HRA Yorkshire & Humber Leeds (West)
Research Ethics Committee member and Trial
Steering/Management Group for NIHR funded studies
(currently 3 studies)

Ms Carolyn Heaney

Stakeholder

A position of Authority in a charity or
voluntary organisation in the field of health
and social care

Other

Previous Trustee of the MS Society. Volunteer
member of its Policy Reference Group

Independent Trustee of the ASDA Foundation.

Community Governor of Rossett Academy School in
Harrogate

Employed by the Association of the British
Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI) as NHS Engagement
Partner, North and Supporting NHS System
Transformation and Medicines Optimisation Lead

Mrs Pat Jones

Public elected

NONE

Mr Neil Lauber

Staff elected

NONE

Mrs Mikalie Lord

Staff elected

NONE

Cllr John Mann

Stakeholder

Position of authority in a local council or
Local Authority

Harrogate Borough Council Councillor for Pannal
North Yorkshire County Council for Harrogate Central

Mrs Rosemary Marsh

Public elected

NONE
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Name Governor Interests Declared
Status
Mr Andy Masters Staff elected NONE
Cllr Samantha Stakeholder Position of authority in a local council or Councillor — Harrogate Borough Council

Mearns

Local Authority

Mrs Zoe Metcalfe

Public elected

Position of authority in a local council or
Local Authority

Position of authority in a charity or
voluntary organisation in health and social
care

Conservative Harrogate Borough Councillor
North Yorkshire County Councillor

Trustee at Hollytree Foundation Charity

Dr Christopher
Mitchell

Public elected

AWAITED

Dr Daniel Scott

Staff elected

Any connection with a voluntary or other
organisation contracting for NHS services
or commissioning NHS services

Any connection with an organisation, entity
or company considering entering into or
having entered into a financial arrangement
with the NHS Foundation Trust, including
but not limited to, lenders or banks

Spouse is CEO of Yorkshire Cancer Research

Spouse is CEO of Yorkshire Cancer Research

Mr Steve Treece

Public elected

Any connection with a voluntary or other
organisation contracting for NHS services
or commissioning NHS services

Employee of NHS Digital
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NHS'

Harrogate and District

NHS Foundation Trust

Date of Meeting:

1 August 2018

Agenda
item:

Paper 6.1

Report to: Council of Governors
Title: Governor Working Group — Volunteering and Education
Author(s): Mrs Pat Jones, Public Governor

Report Purpose:

Decision

Discussion/
Consultation

Assurance

Information v

Executive Summary:

The Governor Working Group did not meet as scheduled on 3 July
due to Governors attendance at the Celebration of Volunteering.
This report therefore summarises the papers circulated to the Group

for update and information

The purpose of the Group is to monitor, promote, develop and
support the Volunteer Programme, Work Experience and Education

Liaison and relevant workforce issues.
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Volunteering update

The Trust currently has 606 active volunteers who work on an average a total of 2,000 hours a
month. A breakdown of these volunteers show that 41% are under the age of 25 and 59% are
over the age of 25 with 86% of volunteers providing support in the hospital and 14% across the
community.

Volunteers Week was held the first week of June and the annual Celebration of Volunteers and
Long Service Awards took place on 3 July; a huge thank you to all our volunteers who support
Trust staff in delivering high quality patient care.

A pilot scheme is underway for activity volunteers on Oakdale and Wensleydale Wards. Their role
includes visiting patients and engaging with them in activities such as playing board games and
completing crosswords.

Work Experience

The Corporate Team have worked through around 220 applications for work experience in this
year's academic year 2017/18. The number of consultant placements has almost doubled this
year as more consultants and their teams have supported the programme; a fantastic
achievement!

Work experience is now offered to students aged 16-18 in theatres and the Trust continues to
receive an increase in requests from students outside of the local area.

Education Liaison

The Trust had a stand at the Harrogate Pride in Diversity event on 16 June to promote
membership, careers, volunteering, work experience and the Youth Forum.

Clinical and non-clinical staff have been attending school careers fairs and speaking to students
about the wide range of careers opportunities in healthcare.

Thank you to all staff who get involved by supporting the work experience and education
programmes and provide young people with an insight into the NHS.
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Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

Date of Meeting:

1 August 2018 Agenda Paper 6.2
item:

Report to: Council of Governors

Title: Governor Working Group — Membership Development and
Communications

Author(s): Ms Pamela Allen, Public Governor

Report Purpose:

Decision Discussion/ Assurance Information v
Consultation

Executive Summary:

This report summarises the items discussed at the last
meeting of the Governor Working Group for Membership
Development and Communications, held on 16 July 2018.

The purpose of the group is to oversee the delivery of the
Foundation Trust’s Membership Development Strategy,
including membership recruitment and engagement.

Ms Allen will highlight the 2018 Annual Members’ Meeting.
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2018 Governor Election Results and Autumn Governor Elections

The elections closed at 5pm on Thursday 5 July 2018. The results are as follows:

Mr lan Barlow was elected as Public Governor for the Rest of England.
Mr Neil Lauber was elected as Staff Governor for the ‘Other Clinical’ Staff Class.

Governors elected unopposed:

Mr Robert Cowans was elected unopposed as Public Governor for Knaresborough and East District
Mr Christopher Mitchell was elected unopposed as Public Governor for Ripon and West District.

Thank you to all the members who voted in the elections.

The next round of elections will be taking place in the autumn with key dates as follows:

¢ Notice of Election 12 October

e Deadline for receipt of nominations 30 October

e Issue of ballot packs 14 November
e Close of poll 7 December
e Results 10 December

There will be vacancies in the following areas:

Public Governors
e Harrogate and surrounding villages — two seats
¢ Knaresborough and East District — one seat

Staff Governor
¢ Medical Practitioners — one seat

If anyone is interested in finding out more about becoming a Governor, or would like to come along to one
of the information sessions (to be arranged), please contact Angie Colvin, Corporate Affairs and
Membership Manager on 01423 554489 or via email at angie.colvin@hdft.nhs.uk. Further details will be
available on the Trust’s website at: https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/about/council-of-governors/governor-elections/

Membership Newsletter

The next electronic membership newsletter is currently being prepared to be sent out to members in
September. This will be available on the Trust’'s website at:
https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/about/membership/calendar/

Youth Forum Update

Members of the Youth Forum will be part of the presentation audience in the recruitment for a new Director
of Workforce and Organisational Development. They have also been invited to talk to Harrogate and Rural
District Clinical Commissioning Group about their ‘Hopes for Healthcare’. The consultation on ‘Hopes for
Healthcare’ has now closed and initial feedback is extremely positive. The Youth Forum will be coming in
to the Trust over the summer to review the feedback in more detail.
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Dates for your diary

Annual Members’ Meeting, Monday 3 September in the Calder Room at The Pavilions, Great Yorkshire
Showground, Harrogate, HG2 8NZ. The formal meeting will commence at 6pm and close at 8pm.
Registration, refreshments, informative stands and networking will take place between 5-6pm. To register
your interest in attending, please contact Angie Colvin, Corporate Affairs and Membership Manager in the
Foundation Trust Office on 01423 554489 or via email at angie.colvin@hdft.nhs.uk. Further details will be
available on the Trust’s website at: https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/about/membership/calendar/.

The next Board of Directors’ Meeting held in public will take place on Wednesday, 26 September in the
Boardroom, Trust HQ, 3™ Floor, Harrogate District Hospital. The meetings usually commence at 9am. Full
details can be found on the agenda available on the Trust’'s website a week prior to the meeting:
https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/about/board-meeting/#upcoming-meetings.

The next Medicine for Members’ Event is currently being arranged to take place in October. The topic is
‘Nutrition and how this impacts on a patient’s recovery’. Further details and how to book will be
published on the Trust website: https://www.hdft.nhs.uk/about/membership/calendar/

The next public Council of Governors’ Meeting will be held on Wednesday, 7 November at 5.45 —
8.00pm — venue to be confirmed.

Membership Recruitment, Engagement and Development Strategy

Recruitment and engagement activity continue. Some examples from the last quarter include:

Public Council of Governors’ meeting in May

Engagement with young people through the Youth Forum and Work Experience Programme.
A stand at Harrogate’s Pride in Diversity event in June

Careers events at local schools

Governor Elections

The Membership Development Strategy is being finalised and will be submitted to the Council of Governors
for approval on 7 November.
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Date of Meeting: 1 August 2018 Agenda Paper 6.3
item:
Report to: Council of Governors
Title: Patient and Public Involvement — Learning from Patient Experience
Group
Author(s): Miss Sue Eddleston, Public Governor

Report Purpose:

Decision Discussion/ Assurance Information v
Consultation

Executive Summary: This report summarises the items discussed at the last
meeting of the Learning from Patient Experience Group, held
on 18 June 2018.

The purpose of the group is to understand, monitor,
challenge and seek to improve the quality of the experience
of users of services provided by HDFT, both in hospital and
in the community, taking into account the values of the NHS
Constitution and the Trust’s Values and Behaviours.

Miss Eddleston will highlight the work of the Equality and
Diversity Group.
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Quality and Patient Experience reports

The latest Directorate key areas of note included:

Long Term & Unscheduled Care -

e Anincrease in complaints in April and May 2018 but over the 12 month period there had been a
reduction in complaints.

e Fracture Incidents reduced in May 2018 with a total across the Trust totalling six.
e There were no grade 3 unstageable pressure ulcers reported.
Planned and Surgical Care -

¢ Showed an increase in number of Pressure Ulcers in April and May 2018, but slight decrease in
reported incidents.

o Regular reviews are undertaken and information captured including ‘you said, we did’; a positive
message that the Trust is listening.

Children’s and Countrywide Community Care -

e The Directorate is working on different ways to encourage responses on friends and family test for
Community Services with the suggestion perhaps electronically instead of filling out a piece of paper
in the presence of a health visitor.

e User feedback continues to be very positive.

e No Incidents reported from Middlesbrough.

Chief Nurse’s report

The work with NHSI to improve provision of enhanced care was highlighted. Trust representatives have
joined the launch of the initiative which will explore other methods of support.

Subgroup and External Group Reports

Equality and Diversity Group Update —
¢ Work was progressing on the internal patient appointments system, including gender fields.
¢ An initial assessment of portable hearing loops accessibility showed disappointing results; this was
due to the hearing loops not always being in use and that some had not been portable appliance

tested (PAT). This had now been rectified. Availability of a hearing loop in the Lecture Theatre is
being looked into.

e The Trust celebrated National Deaf Awareness week in May 2018 including an informative stand in
the main entrance area of the hospital.

e Arecent audit had reported a close link with visual impairment and falls. The use of large print
menus was being reviewed.

¢ Work is ongoing on the Trust’s transgender policy and the Trust supported Harrogate Pride by
having a stand at the event.
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Patient Voice Group (PVG)

Positive visits had been made to the Antenatal department and the Women’s Unit.
A visit to Ripon Minor Injuries Unit noted the following feedback:

e The people of Ripon valued their local hospital.

¢ No decoration had been done to the building for 10 years, but it was confirmed that the Trust did not
own the building nor maintains it. It was acknowledged that any updates should involve both the
Infection Prevention and Control team and dementia experts to seek out opinions prior to any work
being carried out.

¢ Due to the size of the unit, there could be occasions when privacy was an issue.

PVG had been involved with a visit to Beamish, which was very positive. It was agreed that it was
important to be able to include children’s opinions within the community services and the Directorate would
share some of the recent work from Stockton on Snapchat and Facebook.

Staff felt that feedback from PVG was useful.

Infection Prevention & Control Update

Feedback was going to be obtained from patients coming in for elective surgery who may have MRSA.
The Trust would also contact the patient’s GP with the results and rescreening could then be scheduled for
certain conditions if applicable.

The Chief Nurse acknowledged this valuable piece of work which may help to lessen patient anxieties.
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Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

Date of Meeting: 1 August 2018 Agenda 7.0
item:
Report to: Council of Governors
Title: Review of the Trust’'s Constitution and related documents

Sponsoring Director:

Mrs Angela Schofield, Chairman
Dr Ros Tolcher, Chief Executive

Author(s):

Mrs Katherine Roberts, Company Secretary

Report Purpose:

Decision | ¥ | Discussion/ Assurance Information

Consultation

Executive Summary:

Constitution Review

A review of the Constitution has been completed by the
Constitution Review Working Group. This Group
consists of the Chairman, Chief Executive, four
Governors (Pamela Allen, Liz Dean, Sheila Fisher and
Rosemary Marsh), a Non-Executive Director (Maureen
Taylor) and the Company Secretary.

The review highlighted a number of areas for
recommended amendments to the Constitution. These
are summarised in the table overleaf.

In addition the Working Group considered a proposal to
include a new category of staff governor specifically
from the Children’s and County Wide Community Care
Directorate, however it was determined that due to
technical difficulties with the membership database it
was not possible to enact this at the current time.

In line with the Code of Governance, the Working
Group considered in detail a procedure for the
management of Governor conduct concerns, this is
presented to the Council of Governors for approval.
The Working Group considered the proposed
amendments to the Constitution in detail on 23 May
and 16 July 2018, and presents them to the Council for
approval.

Amendments to the Constitution require approval by
both the Board of Directors and the Council of
Governors. The proposed changes were discussed and
approved by the Trust Board on 25 July 2018.

Constitution Working Group Terms of Reference

The Council approved the Constitution Working
Group’s Terms of Reference in February 2018.
Unfortunately it was not possible to identify any staff or
stakeholder governors to join the Working Group.
Some amendments are therefore proposed to the
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Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

Terms of Reference, clarifying that the Working Group
will be formed of a minimum of three governors, but not
specifying whether these must be public, staff or
stakeholder governors.

e The Council is invited to endorse the Constitution
Working Group’s existing governor membership, and
note that these individuals will remain as members of
the Working Group until the end of their term of office.
The Working Group will reform when the Trust’s
constitution is next reviewed.

e The existing governor members of the Working Group
are Pamela Allen, Liz Dean, Sheila Fisher and
Rosemary Marsh (all public governors).

e The Working Group considered the terms of reference
in detail on 16 July 2018, and presents them to the
Council for approval.

Procedure for Management of Governor Conduct

Concerns

e Itis a requirement of the Code of Governance for
Foundation Trusts (section B.6.6) that Trusts have a
procedure for removal of Governors from the Council of
Governors where behaviours or actions of Governors
may be incompatible with the values and behaviours of
the Trust.

e In preparing the procedure presented for approval the
Working Group drew on recommended practice from
NHS Providers and from another Foundation Trust.

e The Working Group considered the procedure in detail
on 16 July 2018, and presents it to the Council for
approval.

Remuneration, Nominations and Conduct Committee

e The Council is invited to approve terms of reference for
the new Remuneration, Nominations and Conduct
Committee. In line with proposed amendments to the
Constitution, this committee will replace the
Remuneration Committee and the Nominations
Committee.

e Five named governors (at least two of which will be
public governors) will be appointed to the new
Remuneration, Nominations and Conduct Committee.
Expressions of interest will be invited from all
Governors and a final proposal will be presented to the
Council of Governors for approval at the next meeting
of the Council in November 2018.

e The Working Group considered the terms of reference
in detail on 16 July 2018, and presents them to the
Council for approval.
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Harrogate and District
NHS Foundation Trust

Related Trust Objectives

To deliver high quality v To work with partners to v To ensure clinical and v
care deliver integrated care: financial sustainability:

Key implications

Risk Assessment: None identified.

Legal / regulatory: The Constitution, Standing Orders and Scheme of
Reservation and Delegation form the core elements of the
Trust’s legal framework.

Amendments to the Constitution require approval by both
the Board of Directors and the Council of Governors.

Resource: None identified.

Impact Assessment: | Not applicable.

Conflicts of Interest: | None identified.

Reference NHS Foundation Trust Code of Governance
documents:
Assurance: ¢ Amendments to the Constitution have been considered

in detail and agreed by the Constitution Review
Working Group and were discussed and approved by
the Trust Board on 25 July 2018.

Action Required by the Council of Governors:

It is recommended that the Council of Governors:

e Notes the Constitution Working Group has considered all of the documents
presented and recommends them to the Council of Governors for approval.

e Approves the proposed amendments to the Constitution and noting that they
were approved by the Board of Directors on 25 July 2018.

e Approves the revised Terms of Reference for the Constitution Working Group.

e Approves the Procedure for Management of Governor Conduct Concerns.

e Approves the terms of reference of the Remuneration, Nominations and
Conduct Committee.
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Summary of proposed amendments to the Trust’s Constitution July 2018

Area Details Section
Council of 1) The Nominations Committee and the Remuneration Committee for the appointment of the | 16.2
Governors Chairman / NEDs will be merged to form a single committee; the Remuneration, Nominations

and Conduct Committe